Minutes of the Annual General Meeting of the Friends of Grappenhall Heys Walled Garden held at Grappenhall library, on Wednesday 22 May 2013
Present:
Brian Johnson (Chairman), Kath Brown (Secretary), Elizabeth Fountain, Ian Fountain (Treasurer), Bob Jennings, Bill Leah, Janet Richards, Mary Edwards, Jane Coumbarides, and 26 other members.
1.
Welcome


The Chairman opened the meeting and welcomed members.

2.
Apologies for absence

Apologies were received from Graham and Carole Whibley, Anne Ongley, Pat Taylor, Ruth Brown, Graham Richardson and Margaret Fellowes.
3.
Minutes

The minutes of the last AGM held on 16 May 2012 were accepted.  
4.
Chairman's Report

The Chairman commented on the success of last year's events, in particular: the fun day, the cheese & wine evening, the hog roast and the model boats.  The bad weather affected the model railway event and meant there weren't many apples for apple day.  Both the Christmas Fayre and the quiz night, in March, were held at Grappenhall community centre. There will be fewer events this year and most will be held away from the garden, as work on the glasshouses is expected to start soon. The Chairman's cheese and wine evening will be on 6 July at Quays Community centre.
We gained lots of publicity and some new members when Ian and Elizabeth manned a stand (featuring the glasshouses project) at an event at High Legh garden centre in April. We have been invited to attend similar events in future.

The Chairman thanked Elizabeth and Mary, and their supporting volunteers, for their great efforts in running the café.  He also thanked a number of members who have now stood down from the committee: Ben Pickersgill (publicity), Margaret Fellowes (historical research) and Kath Heywood (events – Kath stood down at last year's AGM but continued to run the events until the end of the season in December).
5.
Treasurer's Report
The Treasurer thanked Ian Baxter for auditing the accounts.  Copies of the accounts were distributed to attendees and will appear on the Charity Commissioners' website in due course.
For the year to 31 March 2013, there was a surplus of income over expenditure of £12878.40, a small increase over the surplus of £11926 for the previous financial year. This is another great achievement and thanks go to all: volunteers, visitors and members of the Friends.   Fund raising will continue this year in a reduced manner, as there are no facilities at the garden for refreshments or events. There will still be items required in the garden, and further funds will be required to help complete the glasshouse regeneration.
Although the surplus increased, our income actually decreased by about £2000. Items to note in the accounts include:

· Donations were almost the same as last year, being helped by the collection at the Rock Choir concert. As in previous years, a number of donations have been made by Friends when renewing their membership, for which we are grateful.
· We received £250 from a share of ticket sales for the play staged by Stockton Heath Festival in the garden. A similar event will be held this year.
· Appleton Parish Council donated their promised £500 (sponsorship for Dean Richards' bike ride) on the successful outcome of the Heritage Lottery bid.

· Sales of the history book are continuing and are now in profit, having covered the cost of publication.
· Both produce sales and refreshments were very successful, despite the abysmal weather. Refreshments are in abeyance until the refurbishment work is completed, but produce sales will continue on Sundays throughout the harvesting season – look out for notices in the garden, on Facebook and on the website.
· The main purchase during the year was of a polytunnel and staging for propagating plants.

The bank balance at 31 March was £18532, which reflects the transfer of £25000 to Grappenhall and Thelwall Parish Council for the Glasshouse project. This was used to pay professional fees.
Of the remaining funds, £5500 (including the £500 from Appleton PC) has been allocated to help fit out the new kitchen.

6
Grappenhall Heys Glasshouses Working Group Report
The report was presented by Geoff Weston.

Last year we were hoping that site work would be well on the way by now, but it hasn't yet started. The work was put out to tender in January. Normally, 2 out of 3 tenders would be expected to be within budget, but in this case all 4 were over budget. Revisions were necessary to reduce the costs of the project. We have gone out to tender again, requesting separate tenders for 2 options – a simplified heating system (small bore piping and radiators, rather than 4 inch steel piping) and not restoring glasshouse number 1. It is hoped to place the contract towards the end of June, with a possible start date in July for completion in April 2014.
In response to questions, Geoff indicated that:
· It will be possible to restore glasshouse 1 at a future date, if it is not done as part of the initial project.

· The original estimates were done by a quantity surveyor. The tenders were of the order of £100k – £200k above the estimate.
· We have retendered to the same companies – these are all specialists in this kind of work, and are willing to give talks, etc, about the work.

7
Gardener's Report
Bob Jennings presented the report on behalf of Graham Richardson, Gardener/Manager, who was unable to attend the meeting. The year had been a challenging one, with a very wet summer followed by a very cold spring. The pleasure garden was waterlogged on several occasions but all events were able to go ahead. Other points included:
· The Heron Pond was infested with water soldier. Through the efforts of volunteer Barry Witham, over half of it was cleared, and so far it hasn't been too much of a problem this year.

· One of the mature beech trees was taken down due to disease, but there are some beech saplings already established in the area.

· Early planted crops such as onions, garlic and potatoes did well, but anything sown later, such as beans and root crops, were badly affected by the wet summer. To avoid this in future, a polytunnel was purchased where seeds could be sown and plants given a head start against the weather and pigeons. This was erected in March/April 2013 and is already proving its worth.

·  Late frost in April 2012 affected a lot of the fruit tree blossom – there were no plums or damsons and only half the number of apples compared to the previous year.

· The perennial borders in front of the glasshouses were lifted, prior to building work.  Some plants were transplanted to a new border in front of the pears, some lined-out for future use, and the rest sold.
· Volunteer numbers remain stable with leavers balanced by joiners. There are 4 new students working toward their Duke of Edinburgh Award on Saturday mornings.

8
Election of officers
Brian Johnson relinquished the Chair to Geoff Weston for the election of a new Chairman.  Brian Johnson was unanimously re-elected and returned to the Chair.

Other posts were proposed, seconded and elected / re-elected unopposed as follows:

Treasurer
Ian Fountain

Secretary
Kath Brown

Membership Secretary
Jane Coumbarides

Volunteer gardener co-ordinator
Bob Jennings

Café Managers
Elizabeth Fountain and Mary Edwards

Merchandise co-ordinator/Grants
Janet Richards

General member
Bill Leah

There were no volunteers to take on the vacant roles of Events Co-ordinator, Publicity Co-ordinator, Website officer and Historical Research Co-ordinator. However, Kath Carey volunteered to make a list of what's in the garden, currently, and Geoff Weston will continue his investigations into the original heating system for the glasshouses. Susan Brooks will produce posters for garden events, etc.
9
Any other business
Elizabeth and Mary are organising events for this year only (whilst the café is closed) and made a request for volunteers to help with those events. There was a reminder about the Valuation Day on 19 June. 12 stalls have been confirmed for the Food Fair in August.
Graham Weston thanked Brian Johnson for his efforts as Chairman.

10
Close
There being no further business, the Chairman closed the meeting.
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